Draft of 22 April

HMcC BACKGROUND NOTES TO SUPPLEMENT THE AGENDA FOR THE PEDALS MEETING AGENDA ON MONDAY 20 MAY 2013
giving more detailed information on issues with which I have been involved on behalf of Pedals since our last monthly meeting and including extracts from some relevant emails.


AGENDA FOR PEDALS MONTHLY MEETING: 7.30 p.m. on Monday 20 May 2013
at The Vat and Fiddle, 12-14 Queensbridge Road, Nottingham NG2 1NB
(Hugh McClintock to chair the meeting)- 

1. Welcome, and apologies for absence, and including brief introductions
2. Minutes of the previous Pedals Meeting (15 April 2013) and including checking for accuracy, and matters arising / update including
3. Experian Community Involvement Scheme: New Volunteering Application - Pedals promotional materials – offer of help from Jon Avis and links to Larry Neylon’s new design for the Pedals website, etc.
4. Report on recent meetings by people who have attended on behalf of Pedals including
-  20 March meeting in Stapleford to discuss proposed HS2 (High Speed Line 2) station at Toton Sidings (Stapleford International)

- 5 April meeting with Peter Broad, City Council, to discuss Victoria Embankment proposed surface changes

- East Midlands NHS Sustainable Development Network meeting - Wednesday 10 April 2013 - 9.30 to 4pm

- 10 April Nottingham Local Access Forum

- 27 March Greater Nottm Cycling Development Group meeting

- Meeting of 19 April to discuss the cycling issues on the High Road / Chilwell Road section of the NET route to Chilwell and Toton

5. Finance and Membership (David Easley, Susan Young and Pete Elderton / Hilary Backhouse to report)

Including updates on Triodos Bank application, membership secretaryship handover and possible use of electronic membership cards.
6. Forthcoming events / meetings

- Pedals meetings including 
-  volunteers to chair meetings from May to August.

- Other meetings / events 
- 18 April (Park Inn) and 14 May (Nottm Gateway Hotel) Sustainability in Practice events (aimed at local GPs in the Nottingham area): invitation of 10 April to Pedals to participate and bring display
- 19 April Meeting at Toton to discuss update on cyclists and the NET extensions, including wayfinding / signing of routes for cyclists.
- Sherwood 20mph scheme Launch Event Saturday 20th April 2013: message of 9 April from Gary S-W
- Great Nottm Transport Partnership Big Wheel Business Club Forum on Thursday 25th April, 10am – 12pm
- encouraging the Bicycle User Group at Duncan McMillan House Mapperley (Notts Healthcare NHS Trust) - invitation to their next meeting (Fri 26 April at 9.30)

- Cyclenation AGM, Birmingham, Sat 28 April
- Possible Pedals stalls at spring / summer events including the West Bridgford Summer Gathering on Sat. 18 May and - -  -Cycle Live on Sat. 22 June, and Stonebridge Farm Open Day on 21 April.
- The Broxtowe Country Trail - exploratory meeting at Attenborough Nature Centre 2:00pm 13th May 2013- message of 8 April from Steve Fisher, Broxtowe BC

- Bike Week 15th – 23rd June 2013: suggestion from Andrew Martin (7 April) to Ridewise, CTC, UCycle
7. Cycle facility and traffic management matters including
- inadequate setback for the new lighting columns from the edge of the Birdcage Walk cycle path
- local success for DfT funding for improving safety at junctions including Mansfield Rd / Forest Road and the Dunkirk flyover island.
- message of 5 April from Julian Bentley: Cycle/walk infrastructure audits, including possible invitation to Andy Parkinson of the TravelRight project.
- Nottm Post article on the most dangerous junctions for cyclists in Nottingham.

8. Miscellaneous items

- Local cycle theft trends.
- review of list of recipients of complimentary copies of the Pedals newsletter.
- Help with reviewing and keeping the contents of the Pedals website up to date
- [Website Enquiries] Code of conduct for cyclists: message of 17 April from Nicholas Davies and my reply:

9. Any other business

BACKGROUND NOTES and including extracts from relevant emails
1. Welcome, and apologies for absence, and including brief introductions
Apologies for absence from Mara Ozolins and Hugh McClintock.
2. Minutes of the previous Pedals Meeting (15 April 2013) and including checking for accuracy and matters arising / update including
Present:, Hugh McClintock, Arthur Williams, Andrew Martin, David Easley, Susan Young, Andrew Househam, David Miller, Jonathan Avis, Terry Scott, Roy Wilson, Peter Briggs (later).

Apologies were received from: Thomas Madar, Mara Ozolins.

Publicity: Jonathan presented some ideas for a revised logo – one suggestion was to include Nottingham within the logo, and for some purposes to retain the strapline. It was also suggested that it was important to make clear that we are a campaign group rather than a bike shop or other commercial organization. Agreed strapline: Nottingham Cycling Campaign.
Agreed that grey and green were a good choice of colours. Jonathan will consult further with Larry about how these might be implemented on the web. He has also found a suitable font: Meiryo. We will check these again next month, allowing time for feedback from other members not at this meeting and particularly including Larry Neylon (to ensure consistency with his plans for revamping the website) and Julian Bentley, to ensure coordination with his ideas for greater use of Facebook and other social media.
Matters Arising: to be dealt with later.

Newsletter print run could be reduced to 400 as members have agreed to accept it by pdf. Contributions to newsletter – text, photos, cartoons all welcome.
Suggested issue to raise at AGM – someone to take on “Monthly Updates” – 
Susan suggests that this could be a list of new items to look at on the website.

Meetings attended by Pedals members:

CDG, 27 March – 
Hugh reported that a bid is being put in within the Cycle Ambition Grant with the aim of making a step change to cycling infrastructure. This could include cross-city-centre cycle routes. As at CDG, there was a discussion about where it is legal to cycle in the City Centre. In a few places it is ambiguous and it is therefore possible to cycle as long as it is done with respect for other road/path users.

Keith Morgan is working on a revised city cycle map. Hugh will ask if it is possible for us to see a draft copy before it finally goes to print.

Finance & Membership – A clause in the constitution states that cheques above £50 need to be signed by the chair. It was agreed that it would be good to revise this. David E agreed to check through the constitution and bring it for discussion again next month.

We are still in handover phase between Pete E and Hilary Backhouse as membership secretary. New arrangements will be needed for members who renew but do not receive newsletter by post. Hilary will need to be made aware of this – to be discussed further at May meeting.

Forthcoming Meetings:

Monthly meetings: Susan will chair in May, Hugh in June, Andrew in July, provisionally Hugh in August.

Sustainability & Health. First meeting on 18th April. Arthur to deliver A5 leaflets to Tiffany at the Lenton Centre.

NET meeting – Hugh and Peter B will attend a meeting on Friday 19th.

Opening of Sherwood 20mph zone – 20th April. Transition Sherwood are organizing cycling-related activities, Dr Bike, etc.

Councillor Jane Urquhart’s visit in June will be an opportunity to discuss potential 20 mph zone in Bulwell.

Duncan McMillan House Nottm Healthcare Trust BUG – Hugh has an invitation for 26th at 9.30 – Hugh & Tanveer will attend, and possibly also Andrew.
GNTP Business Transport briefings. Hugh and Peter Briggs are attending next two planned meetings, in Nottingham (Strathdon Hotel) and Attenborough.
Cyclenation AGM – 27th April in B’ham – Roy and Peter B attending. Andrew proposed that Cyclenation should not to support duplication of effort through Cycling Embassy. It was agreed that the most important role for CycleNation is in lobbying at national level. Peter would like to raise issue of changes to the Highway Code. This was agreed as an important issue, and he was also asked to raise the issue of an effective national cycle security scheme.

Proposed Broxtowe Country Trail – meeting 13th May – Peter B and Brian Goss will be attending. Many possibilities for positive long-term plans.

Bike Week (15-23 June) – Andrew M suggests running a basic cycle maintenance – tyre pumping and chain lubrication in the Market Square. Andrew offers to facilitate this. Will need publicity – press release, etc. Andrew to provide basic information to Hugh to include in the newsletter. Suggest lunchtime – afternoon session.

Plans for monthly meetings
Julian B has suggested inviting Andy from Travelright, with a discussion relating to north of City, which could include results of the current cycle facility audit. Hugh said that ideas for this could be used in revising the Pedals Comprehensive Wish List for Nottingham, submitted in April 2010 and the subject of a meeting a year later which he and Susan had with Keith Morgan.
Recent Nottm Post article on the most dangerous junctions for cyclists in Nottingham: Discussion of Derby-Lenton Boulevard junction. 
Peter B. suggests that rather than focussing on particular junctions, a key question to Jane Urquhart is about how particular roads or junctions are chosen for improvement and what evidence is taken into account. Also what she hopes to achieve for cyclists within her term of office and a review of facilities that have been implemented during the last 2-3 years.

Complementary copies of Pedals newsletter
Few of these require postage since they are hand delivered to County Hall or City council. Hugh keeps the list of councillors up to date. It was agreed that we should include a covering letter explaining a bit about Pedals and asking for feedback. Hugh will draft a letter, in consultation with Peter Briggs. 
Next edition will be going to press in early May for distribution by end of May.

If a new city cycle map is produced, it may be possible to supply labels to the city council to send them out, as we have done before in such cases, Hugh said.
Event at Derby on 18th April – evening opening of new Station concourse with improved cycle parking – to be opened by the Transport Minister, Patrick McLoughlin.
Website: Hugh encouraged all present to check the information on various pages and let him and/or Larry know if information needs updating. Andrew M to contact Thomas to see what he would be willing to take on in this area.

AOB: 

John Wilson’s funeral will be on Tues. 23rd April, Dave M and Hugh are planning to attend. Meanwhile, they both emphasised John’s very important contribution to the work of Pedals over many years up until only a few years ago, e.g. in handing out leaflets, helping to man stalls, and helping to lead rural rides.
The meeting closed at 9.45 pm. 

Post meeting note – from last meeting:  Pedals stalls at local events.

West Br S G. 18th May. Arthur is willing to co-ordinate for the Pedals stall – is following up with Karina Wells and WeGo. Other volunteers welcome please!

Cycle Live, 21-23 June. Hugh is liaising with GNTP about arrangements for having a Pedals stall on Sat 22 June, the day before the Great Notts Bike Ride.

Nottm Green Festival, now to be later, on Sunday 1 September, AM reported.
Matters arising / update:

Victoria Embankment - Cycling - follow-up to site meeting of 5 April with Peter Broad, City Council and our exchange of messages of 16 April:

Peter

Thanks for your response and notes of our recent site meeting which in general seem to be very comprehensive and accurate. 

 

The only things I would add are references to the points we discussed about:-

 

- the need for the existing informal diagonal path across the grass from the west end of the Toll Bridge down to the riverside path to be formalised with a tarmac surface.

 

- the need for a series of further signs of this and the other connecting 'diagonal' paths (on both sides of the Suspension Bridge etc), both as an alternative option (in less windy conditions!) and as access routes to and from the riverside path cut-through under Trent Bridge towards Meadow Lane lock, etc.

 

- signage should include interpretation panels to help promote the longer distance destinations accessible from this area (especially near the Suspension Bridge, and, when the tram work is finished, the Toll Bridge), e.g. Beeston Rylands, Attenborough etc.

 

I am very glad to hear that the gates now closed on the new path near the band stand, between the Embankment (near the Suspension Bridge) and Wilford Grove etc. will soon be permanently opened.

 

Your comments come just too late for me to report at the April monthly Pedals meeting (held yesterday evening) but I will report them to the next meeting, on Monday 20 May, and let you have any further comments afterwards.

best wishes

Hugh

 

----- Original Message ----- 

From: Peter Broad 

To: Hugh McClintock 

Cc: Fliss Hogg ; John Lee ; James Dymond ; Eddie Curry 

Sent: Tuesday, April 16, 2013 2:56 PM

Subject: RE: Victoria Embankment - Cycling

Dear Hugh,

Firstly many thanks for taking the time and trouble to attend our (very cold) Victoria Embankment site inspection on Friday 5 April.  Sorry for the delay in getting back to you.  

 

You will be pleased to hear that Fliss Walker - NCC Parks Development Officer has confirmed that the new gates either side of the recently fenced Bandstand area will shortly be permanently opened.  These gates were installed as part of the Environment Agency environmental improvement works.  However they were installed incomplete, without the facility to lock them in the open position, as was originally agreed with the Environment Agency.  We did not want the gates swing freely with the potential damage and injury so they have been locked until this work is satisfactorily completed, which we have been assured will be very soon.   

 

I confirm the other points we discussed at our site inspection were as follows.

 

1. Pedals prefer pedestrian / cycle crossing points to be slightly raised above the existing road carriageway and defined with a contrasting surface.  PB noted that it was intended that the road would be used for a number of cycling events including some elite cycle races and that any amendments to the surface would need to carefully considered with this use in mind.

 

2. Street / footpath / cycle route lighting is generally very poor which deters many cyclists and other users from visiting the Victoria Embankment after dark.  Street lighting would encourage greater use and create a safer cycling environment.  Cyclists have reported colliding with unseen objects, such as fallen branches etc in poorly lit areas.  Ideally key routes across Victoria Embankment would be lit.

 

3. From cyclist's general perspective correctly spaced bollards would be preferable to swing gates / barriers.

 

4. H.Mc asked why existing path route adjacent to cafe has been closed.  PB noted that this was currently proposed as a drop kerb crossing location (Position ''G'') in the current outline proposals.

 

5. H.Mc requested that adequate cycle parking facilities should be provided at existing and new leisure and recreational facilities.  Cycle racks to be correctly spaced to enable easy access.

 

6. H.Mc noted that existing Big Track cycling route signage is good but signage to link opposite Wilford Grove needs further consideration and existing sign near former pub should to be readable from both directions of travel.  John Lee to consider further.

 

7. Bike Borrowing scheme based at Victoria Embankment as part of new sports and recreational improvements would be great.  Could make future connections to Attenborough and Colwick Park even more accessible and popular.

 

8. Overall site signage needs further consideration, particularly to show the Victoria Embankment in its wider context and to clearly show the many route connection options already available.  

 

Hugh, please add to, amend the above notes as you see necessary.

 

The above observations will be added to the ongoing consultation to inform the proposals for further phases of improvement works at Victoria Embankment.

 

We will keep you updated.

Kind regards

Peter

Peter Broad - Senior Landscape Architect.

Parks & Open Spaces, 

Sports, Culture & Parks, Communities,

Nottingham City Council,

Loxley House,

Station Street, Nottingham NG2 3NG.

Tel: 0115 8763048

Report of recent meetings:

19 April Meeting at Toton to discuss update on cyclists and the NET extensions, including wayfinding / signing of routes for cyclists.
 Sherwood 20mph scheme Launch Event Saturday 20th April 2013: message of 9 April from Gary S-W
 Great Nottm Transport Partnership Big Wheel Business Club Forum on Thursday 25th April, 10am – 12pm
encouraging the Bicycle User Group at Duncan McMillan House Mapperley (Notts Healthcare NHS Trust) - invitation to their next meeting (Fri 26 April at 9.30)

Cyclenation AGM, Birmingham, Sat 28 April

The Broxtowe Country Trail - exploratory meeting at Attenborough Nature Centre 2:00pm 13th May 2013- message of 8 April from Steve Fisher, Broxtowe BC

Misc items

- [Website Enquiries] Code of conduct for cyclists: message of 17 April from Nicholas Davies and my reply:

Dear Nicholas
Thanks for your message. We are indeed well aware of this issue and at a 
meeting a month or two ago of the Greater Nottm Cycling Development Group 
there was fresh discussion of this issue, related to a suggest new Code of 
Conduct from Sustrans on usage of shared paths.

I will now raise this at the next Pedals monthly meeting, on Monday 20 May, 
and meanwhile send you any further comments from various other Pedals 
activists to whom this is copied.
best wishes
Hugh

----- Original Message ----- 
From: <nicholasdavis2001@yahoo.com>
To: <lneylon@ntlworld.com>; <Hugh.McClintock@ntlworld.com>; 
<andrew@veggies.org.uk>; <chris.gardner@nsn.com>; 
<Arthur.Williams@nottingham.ac.uk>; <abiandsus@googlemail.com>; 
<peterozz@hotmail.co.uk>
Sent: Wednesday, April 17, 2013 12:44 PM
Subject: [Website Enquiries] Code of conduct for cyclists

> Nick sent a message using the contact form at
> http://www.pedals.org.uk/contact.
>
> Hi,
>  Firstly thanks a lot to Pedals over the years for all the brilliant work
> that has led to the cycle paths and facilities being as good as they are 
> in Nottingham. However, great though the network is, I feel that the bad
> conduct of many cyclists is now undermining this, and undermining people's
> perception of cyclists and ultimately the safety of cyclists. Every day as
> I cycle to work, I see really bad behaviour such as cycling too fast e:g 
> on the canal, weaving around pedestrians, being inconsiderate to other
> cyclists and drivers, and cycling on the pavement. A particular issue at
> the moment is that on both Clayton bridge and Gregory street, due to works
> there's just a thin strip for pedestrians and cyclists with clear 
> "cyclists dismount" signs. 
Yet only about of quarter of us dismount, and when we do we are put at risk by others who haven't.  There's such a lot of bad behaviour that this is sure to enrage people who, when in their cars, will
> be less inclined to be considerate to all of us. The end result is those 
> of us who try to cycle politely and lawfully may despite this be the target 
> of hatred by drivers. Drivers who are already anti-cyclist will become far
> more so if they feel justified in their prejudice by bad behaviour.
>  I feel that really organisations such as Pedals should promote a code of
> conduct of cycling and should campaign for bad behaviour to be stamped 
> out. 
As law abiding cyclists we should really be asking for more enforcement by
> the police to stop cycling on the pavement and really we should campaign
> for stiffer fines not just for drivers but also bad cyclists. While its
> absolutely right to try to get drivers to behave properly it seems to me
> that we must first sort out the behaviour amongst us so that cyclists are
> seen as decent law-abiding people that it is worth while to treat
> decently.
 Thanks again to the work that Pedals does and I wonder what you think about this.
…PS. Comments of 17 April from Gary S-W:
A good point well made
At CDG we did all agree to support the Sustrans Code of Conduct and I guess we've not done sufficient to start implementing it
Gary
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